Side by Side Board Meeting

FINAL

March 27, 2012 
Members of the Board in Attendance:, Chris Begley, Chris Berich, Cathy Cappellieri, Anne Dichele, John Hansen, Kim Hayes-Grimm, Skelton Key, Kim Mendola, Bill Murphy, Matt Nittoly, Karyn Privalsky, Kristina Testa-Buzzee
Members Absent: Nell Conroy, Andrew Lavaway

Public Attendance: Jennifer Bull, Bill Lesko, Linda Simmons

Meeting called to order at 5:12.

PUBLIC SESSION
No attendance.

MINUTES

The February 28 minutes were distributed and read. Cathy Cappellieri moved to approve the minutes. Kristina Testa-Buzzee seconded. A revision was discussed. Cathy Cappellieri moved to accept the revision. John Hansen second. Approved by consensus, but the written revision will be formally approved at the April meeting.
AUDITOR REPORT (Jennifer Bull and Bill Lesko of Dworken, Hillman, LaMorte & Sterczala)
The financial statements and the presentation agenda were distributed (attached). Regarding the required communications, DHL&S didn’t note any illegal acts, weaknesses in internal control, material errors or irregularities, or disagreements with management. There is a clean opinion on the audit report. There were no significant differences from last year. Side by Side has a strong balance sheet for cash and liquidity. We saw a net loss of about $11,000. Our operating revenues decreased $37,000 (there was an increase in per-pupil allocation of $14,000, but there were also a Title I ARRA decrease of $32,000 and a private donations decrease of $4,930). Our operating expenses increased $85,000 (primarily salaries and insurance costs). 
The auditors asked if we have given thought to a capital campaign, perhaps for a new building. We’re putting together a philanthropic marketing package, which an agency is doing for us pro bono (filming in May). The auditors offered to pass along the materials to some of their larger clients. 
Our cash flow shows a negative of $72,281 (which is the first time in a while—we showed +$127,000 in 2010, and +$346,000 in 2009). Side by Side still has a substantial cash balance at year’s end ($1,162,406, vs $1,235,694 in 2010). 88% of our funding was from the State in 2011, so some diversity here would be good (fundraising, other Federal or State funds, grants). Linda Simmons points out that a capital campaign for new equipment or a new building is good—a specific goal—and that our strong financial picture helps us because we’re clearly a going concern that’s not going to suddenly fail. The auditors asked about the potential impact of the Governor’s proposed budget. His proposal was for $11,000 per pupil plus $1000 from home district. This has now changed to home district having the option of giving $1000 per pupil in exchange for use of the charter school’s test scores. 
The auditors thanked Linda—all of her help makes the audit go smoothly. They still recommend Board Designated Funds, to explain what our plans are for the surplus. They will help us with the wording. A member asked if we can change the number from year to year, if we find we had needs, such as technology upgrades, in a specific year. The auditors replied that we can, because the funds are not restricted. We can also produce an interim statement in conjunction with Linda Simmons. 
FINANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE (Linda Simmons)
The balance sheet, P&L, and disbursements were distributed (attached). We are using Fairfield County Bank for the Operating Account and Private Fund. The Bank of America account is still open with a balance of $554,360. The Finance Committee is discussing moving that money to an interest-bearing account. This will tie in with the board designation. We will want to have a relationship with whichever bank we go to. The Merrill Lynch account is now closed. The Finance Committee will also be discussing technology upgrades. 
The prepaid expenses ($1300) are money set aside for insurance, field trips, the Gala—expenses we know we will incur. The A/P is high because IT finally submitted bills (June through February) and has been paid. Anne Dichele and Kim Hayes-Grimm reiterated what a great job Linda does. 
Revenue for the end of the year should be about $25,000 under budget—we have 233 students (budgeted for 234), we’re $6700 under what we budgeted for Title I, and the FRC grant lost $4500 because of changes at the State. We’ve been awarded $30,000 (Title I specific) which is not counted in the revenue, and will be used for additional expenditures (see Director Update). There was an error in the budget, where we did not budget for one of our assistants ($17,000). We incurred greater expenses in building and maintenance, primarily due to heating and A/C ($6500 over and above), plus $1400 for fixes requested by the fire marshal. Health insurance added a family to the plan in January. We’re expecting to have a loss of about $100,000 at the end of the year (vs. a budgeted loss of $65,000). We will probably come in favorable on oil (about $2000) because of the mild winter. Electricity is coming in favorable (about $3000) due to better management. Linda also included a page for the net proceeds of fundraisers ($10,566 for the year to date). 
DIRECTOR UPDATE (Matt Nittoly)
Gala (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
Larry Cafero (our usual MC) will not be able to attend. We will not be doing a live auction. (Anything not bid on will go to a future fundraiser.) Mayor Moccia will say a few words to kick off the night. The committee wanted to keep it more like a social fundraising event. The committee changed the way the booklet is done—usually we list all the item numbers and what the item is, but this time the items were listed under categories, without numbers or exact descriptions. Matt did all the bid sheets and descriptions on his own time. Kristina Testa-Buzzee and Joy DeJaeger volunteered to sell raffle tickets. Kim asks that Board members pull the sheets when the silent auction closes, so that people don’t make late bids. The committee also added a “Buy It Now” price on auction items. The committee will be meeting tomorrow to finalize the auction items. 
Title I School Improvement
The Grant Award Notification was distributed (attached). We received $30,000, for which we were notified March 8, with a deadline of March 15 for a completed budget narrative. Side by Side will be using this award to start a summer program for our lowest-achieving students, based on teacher recommendations. We will start with 30 kids and 3 teachers this year, and hopefully bump it up next year. We purchased a web-based program, Study Island, which is geared towards kids in 3rd-8th grade, which we can use all year but will be core of the summer program. 
We need to replace our laptops (they are 6 and 7 years old) in order to have this program. 
Senate Bill 24
The bill passed in the State Senate late last night. It still needs to go through the House and then to the Governor. Teacher evaluation and tenure reform were tabled for at least a year. Charter school funding was set at $10,500 (decreased from Governor Malloy’s proposal of $11,000), and the district funding proposal was eliminated. 

The State is discussing an opt-out policy for the charter schools, where every student in the district is automatically entered in the lottery unless they opt out. A member suggested we do a bulk mailing to parents.

Association of Supervision, Curriculum and Development
Matt and Mary Newbery went to Philadelphia for the ASCD conference last week. They came away with the understanding that we need a vision statement, reflecting a clear identity of the school, that clearly articulates what we do vs. what the public schools do. A member suggests having an orientation or retreat. A member says there are corporate groups who would volunteer to help with visioning. 
Technology Upgrades
Matt and Angelo Roberti went through an inventory of our equipment. We replaced one server this year and will need to do one next year (at a cost of $6000). We will need to replace and increase wireless access points. We have 46 laptops that need to be replaced. There are 4 or 5 SmartBoard desktops that need to be replaced. For the remaining desktops in classrooms, an increase in memory should be enough. Some peripherals (printers, toner, projectors, bulbs) need to be budgeted for.

An informal polling of teachers, as well as discussions in PTCO meetings, has indicated an interest in tablets. People need to understand that tablets are not a replacement for computers. It would be great if we could get a cart of 10 iPads from Apple ($7000-8000). 
PTCO UPDATE (Chris Begley)
The PTCO met February 23. There was very low attendance—only one or two people who attended were not either on staff or on the Board, or part of the Executive Committee. The group discussed different fundraisers and ended up with the spring bulb fundraiser. They are trying to plan a Zumba class or some other active activity. 
PR/OUTSIDE FUNDRAISING UPDATE (Kim Mendola)
We will be using a new producer, employed by 180. They should have a date soon for the video (probably May). 180 will then put together the video and have it to us in a week, so hopefully by June
Kim Hayes-Grimm is working with Mary Newbery to try to get a bus for the school. Kim did research, and they are expensive. We need to get more information (research on who would drive, what the insurance would be, what the capacity would be) so we can decide where we want to go. Perhaps the next Gala or other fundraiser could go towards this. 

Kim and Mary also met Morton Schindel, the previous owner of Weston Woods. Also, Scholastic is offering to provide materials for a program. Finally, Marie Iannazzi is looking at the monkey program. 

FACILITIES SEARCH UPDATE (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
It has been very difficult to locate a property in the area. However, Kendall School, Fox Run and Cranbury are in their residential areas by special permit. Therefore, we don’t need to look at a corporate property—we can look at residential properties. Friends School bought the 18-acre White Barn property in the Cranbury area for $1,000,000. They haven’t been able to raise the funds to build a school. Kim approached them about purchasing part of the property. She’s talked to planning and zoning, and the Friends property has zoning for a school. 
Mary, Matt and Kim met with a representative from Hudson Valley Property Group. They were responding to an RFP put out by Norwalk Housing Authority, which has been tasked with eliminating Washington Square Village, and replacing it with low- and middle-income housing and other community areas including a health center, and revitalizing the whole block. A representative from HVP pitched us moving to that location. We need 75,000 sq. ft. for 435 students, curriculum enhancements, and a program for teaching teachers, plus 5-6 acres for green space, playground, ball field, and parking. They would do the building, and then we would purchase it. HVP put in proposal for 60,000 sq. ft. for the building. The determination on the whole HVP proposal should be made within six months. Kim doesn’t think it will end up being a feasible option for us, but she will continue to explore it.

There was a discussion as to whether the Board is willing to move out of the area (to the Friends property). Commercial property in this area is extremely expensive ($10,000,000 for a 100,000 sq. ft. building down the street, $2,000,000 for a parking lot in the area). Several members expressed that moving out of the area would really change the mission of the school, and would rather not move out. However, the Board decided that Kim would continue to explore it, and the Board needs to continue thinking about it and discuss in more detail what we want to do going forward.

UPPER SCHOOL COMMUNITY SERVICE 
Tabled.
BOD ELECTIONS FOR 2012-2013 
Kim Hayes-Grimm has to finalize the letters to go out. The Board confirmed that the following members’ terms are ending this year:

Cathy Cappellieri (community)

Kim Hayes-Grimm (community)

Bill Murphy (community)

John Hansen (non-teaching staff)

Chris Begley (parent)

Kim Mendola (parent)

Chris Berich (teacher)

SAFE SCHOOL CLIMATE PLAN 
Tabled. 
SPRING RECRUITMENT 
Tabled
FUNDRAISING
For the 8th-grade trip, there are three fundraising efforts. The first is a school-wide competition to collect the most change. The second is selling flannel pajama bottoms with SBS down the leg, which will start on the 2nd. The third is at Stop & Shop, where we will have tables at both doors for six hours on the last day of the month (RFH is donating 2 large banners). 
Agenda for April 24 Meeting
Public Session

Approval of Revised February Minutes

Director Update
Finance Committee Update

Board Designation

PTCO Update 

PR/Outside Fundraising Update

Facilities Search Update

Increasing Community Service for Upper School
BOD Term Limits

BOD Elections for 2012-2013

Reschedule of May Meeting
